
ABSTRACT 
This article analyzes results of a 1996 study of AVA members that explored leadership prac

tices of volunteer administrators. Use of a leadership assessment instrument developed by 
Kouzes and Posner was employed as a means for understanding relationships between res1J0n
dents and effective leadership practices. Results suggest opportunities for further research to 
advance the professional practices of volunteer administrators. 
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INTRODUCTION 
According to a 1996 national study on 

volunteerism, more than 100 million 
Americans volunteer annually, contribut
ing a value of more than $200 billion to 
causes in their communities (Independent 
Sector, 1997). These volunteers represent 
nearly 50 percent of all adult citizens and 
almost 60 percent of teenagers engaging 
in various forms of citizen participation. 

The April 1997 Presidents' Summit for 
America's Future held in Philadelphia 
acknowledged the value of this citizen 
engagement and offered a clarion call for 
individuals to make an even greater effort 
to engage in volunteerism to solve com
munity problems and improve the 
nation's quality of life. Lacking in this 
national conversation, however, seems to 
be attention paid to those salaried and 
unsalaried professionals who serve as 
administrators of volunteer efforts. 
Among those individuals who administer 
volunteer services in public and private 
organizations are more than 1,700 who 
have chosen to become members of the 
Association for Volunteer Administration 
(AVA). As the "international membership 
organization for people who share a com
mitment to the effective leadership of vol
unteer efforts," AVA has a defined mis
sion "to promote professionalism and 
strengthen leadership in volunteerism" 

(Association for Volunteer Administra
tion, 1996). 

If volunteer administrators are the pro
fessionals charged, in part, with engaging 
citizens in meaningful service in commu
nities, it is posited that there is value to 
understanding leadership practices of this 
important segment of the professional 
community. As AVA continues to advance 
its commitment to the "effective leader
ship of volunteer efforts," it seems appro
priate for the organization to encourage 
an understanding of leadership styles and 
leadership development approaches to 
advance the professional practice of vol
unteer administrators. 

If effective leadership is a goal of AVA, 
what is known about the current leader
ship practices of AVA members in relation 
to a widely-used leadership assessment 
tool? What leadership practices are 
observed among AVA members? What 
observations may be made regarding the 
leadership practices of AVA members ver
sus professionals selected from other 
industry groups? 

To address these research questions, a 
survey was administered to a sampling of 
AVA members during 1996. This article 
presents findings from the study that 
incorporated the use of a well-known 
instrument called the Leadership 
Practices Inventory (LPI) authored by 
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James Kouzes and Barry Posner. 
The survey was conducted with the full 

cooperation of the president of AVA, Mike 
Newman, members of the organization's 
national staff, and the researchers. The 
national office staff of AVA assisted in 
preparing and sending the mailing to a 
sampling of AVA members based on the 
membership database existing at the time 
the national office was located in Boulder, 
Colorado. The focus of the initial study 
was on members who reside within the 
United States. The sampling strategy 
assured that respondents were dispersed 
throughout the United States and reflect
ed the overall distribution of AVA mem
bers. The researchers designed the ques
tionnaire with assistance from Newman 
who consulted with members of the orga
nization's central office staff and execu
tive board. 

While the primary intent of this survey 
was to gather data pertaining to leader
ship practices of AVA members, informa
tion also was obtained regarding demo
graphics and professional backgrounds of 
members as a means for comparison and 
contrast to the findings from the AVA 
Membership Survey conducted in 1992 
(Brudney, 1993). 

RESPONSE RATES 
The survey was a self-administered 

questionnaire. Dillman's (1978) total 
design method was employed to reach 
the sample of AVA members. To encour
age high response rates, Dillman's 
method is to include with every survey a 
cover letter explaining the study and a 
postage-paid return envelope. One week 
after the initial mailing, a postcard 
reminder is sent to all respondents. Three 
weeks following the initial mailing, a sec
ond cover letter and replacement ques
tionnaire is sent to non-respondents. 

The initial mailing was sent in July 1996 
to a sample of 754 out of 1,508 members 
residing within the United States. Names 
were selected using a sampling interval of 
two. As a result, questionnaires were 
mailed to every other eligible AVA mem-
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ber. Responses continued to be received 
through December 1996. A total of 529 
responses were received for a response 
rate of 70.16%. This was considered a very 
acceptable rate of return, and an analysis 
of geographic distribution indicated that 
members in the 12 AVA regions within the 
50 states were adequately represented. 

DEMOGRAPHIC ANALYSIS 
The vast majority of survey respon

dents were female (91.5%). In addition, 
the ethnic distribution showed that most 
respondents were white (94.5%), followed 
by black (2.8%), and Hispanic (1.5%). The 
average age of respondents was just 
under 46 years of age, with a range 
reported between 23 and 76 years of age. 
The majority of respondents obtained 
four or more years of post-secondary edu
cation (80.3%), and almost four out of 10 
members had the equivalent of a master's 
degree or beyond (38.5%). 

Results of the demographic portion of 
the survey are similar to the 1992 find
ings. For example, AVA members were 
once again found to be predominantly 
female, white, and reporting a relatively 
high level of education. Some differences 
between this study and the 1992 findings 
are reflected in small changes in ethnicity 
(a slightly higher percentage of Hispanic 
members and slightly lower percentage of 
black members), and the average age of 
respondents is slightly younger by a full 
year. These changes are relatively small 
and should not be interpreted as a gener
al trend in AVA membership demograph
ics. 

PRESENT POSITION IN VOLUNTEER 
ADMINISTRATION 

The majority of respondents indicated 
they are volunteer administrators (78.6%); 
9.2% were CEO's or organization heads; 
5.5% were trainers/ consultants; and 6.8% 
represented other positions. (This analy
sis considers responses to a variety of 
demographic questions. Within each cate
gory total responses may be slightly more 
or less than 100 percent due to a rounding 



of percentages to the nearest tenth of a 
percent.) The majority of respondents 
worked full-time (82.9%). Of these, 87.7% 
were salaried employees of their organi
zations. Of those not salaried, 5.5% repre
sented hourly, contract, or other types of 
employment arrangements, and 3.4% 
were self-employed. 

Of those respondents who were 
employees of organizations, almost 4 out 
of 10 respondents were full-time volun
teer administrators (37.7%). Almost 8 out 
of 10 respondents spent at least 50 percent 
of their time or more in volunteer admin
istration duties (77.7%). Respondents had 
held their positions on an average of just 
over six years (mean= 6.13 years). 

The majority of respondents work for 
not-for-profit organizations (73.2%). The 
remaining members work for local/ 
municipal government (10.4%), state gov
ernment (7.2%), and the federal govern
ment (4.0%). A relatively small percentage 
of respondents work within a for-profit 
setting (3.2%). The remaining 2% checked 
"other." 

Respondents were asked to identify the 
one organizational category that most 
closely identified their current work 
place. Categories were determined by 
using the taxonomy used by Independent 
Sector. The majority of respondents 
reported they work in health-related 
organizations (29.8%) and human services 
(28.9%), followed by education (8.9%); 
arts, culture and humanities (5.8%); pub
lic/ society benefit (5.8%); environment 
(5.4%); religious organizations (4.8%); and 
youth development agencies (3.3%). The 
remaining percentages were spread over 
six categories: other (3.3%); recreation for 
adults (1.4%); work related (1.2%); politi
cal (.8%); international/foreign (.4%); and 
private/community education (.2%). 

Respondents also were asked about 
their salary range for their currently held 
position. The largest cohort of respon
dents revealed a salary range of between 
$25,000 - $29,999 (19.5%). The next largest 
number of respondents reported a range 
of between $30,000 - $34,999 (16.2%), fol-

lowed by those reporting $20,000 -
$24,999 (13.1 %) and those reporting a 
range between $35,000 - $39,999 (121 %). 
Slightly more than 15 percent reported 
salaries of less than $20,000 (15.2%). 
Interestingly, almost one out of four 
respondents reported salaries of more 
than $40,000 (24%). This included those 
reporting salaries between $40,000 -
$44,999 (9.4%); $45,000 - $49,999 (4.3%); 
$50,000 - $54.999 (3.7%); $55,000 - $59,999 
(2.7%). A total of 3.9% reported salaries of 
more than $60,000. 

As with the 1992 study, the typical 
respondent to this survey is a salaried, 
professional, female volunteer adminis
trator. She serves full-time in a not-for
profit organization, engages most of her 
time in volunteer administration duties, 
and has been in her current position for at 
least six years. Her typical salary range is 
between $25,000 and $35,000. 

RESEARCH ON LEADERSHIP 
Providing a common definition of the 

term leadership is a difficult task, as is 
any attempt to review the many 
approaches to the subject found in the lit
erature. Compounding this difficulty is 
confusion that surrounds the differences 
between "leadership" and "manage
ment." To dissect the many definitions of 
leadership and to review the variety of 
leadership approaches is beyond the 
scope of this paper. However, a brief sum
mary of some of the thinking that has dri
ven discussions about this important 
topic may help to place leadership within 
the context of this study of AVA members. 

The term leadership seems to have 
evolved from several general interpreta
tions (Rost, 1991). The first suggests an 
excellence theory of leadership. That is, 
leadership is about producing excellence 
and being "number one." The second def
inition generally describes a position of 
influence held by one or more individu
als. In this way, a leader is defined by the 
office or positions/he holds. A third pop
ular definition views leadership as center
ing on a person who directs others. This 
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view suggests the individual exerts him
self or herself on behalf of others and on 
the organization s/he serves. Each of 
these definitions of leadership seems too 
simplistic to be universally accepted by 
those who truly desire to understand how 
leadership can best be practiced in organi
zations. 

A definition of leadership that seems 
more appropriate when describing effec
tive volunteer administrators is one 
which acknowledges an influence rela
tionship among leaders and followers 
toward the accomplishment of certain 
mutual purposes. In this definition, rela
tionships between leaders and followers 
are multi-directional, non-coercive and 
involve real changes. In this context 
"leadership is an influence relationship 
among leaders and followers who intend 
real changes that reflect their mutual pur
poses" (Rost, 1991). It would seem that 
most AVA members, as administrators of 
volunteer programs, can relate to this 
relationship-oriented approach given 
their work to involve volunteers in ser
vice by providing the sort of direction 
necessary for the goals of their organiza
tion to be met. 

Three dominant approaches have 
evolved throughout the approximately 80 
years of research on the subject of leader
ship in the United States. One approach 
emerged from research that sought to 
understand the general underlying per
sonalities or physical characteristics 
which contribute to the presence of lead
ership. In general, this body of work sug
gests that individuals are born with inher
ent personal qualities essential for success 
as leaders. Leadership training would, in 
this context, be appropriate only for those 
who possess such innate traits. 

Another approach emerged from 
examining leadership behavior itself to 
determine the common methods and 
forms used to identify leaders. The kinds 
of activities or efforts in which leaders 
engaged were studied to determine the 
basis of leadership behaviors. Here lead
ership was seen as identifiable actions 
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that could be emulated by others who 
desire to be leaders. 

With the limitations inherent in view
ing leadership only as a matter of "trait
based" or "behavior-based" approaches, a 
third approach emerged in research. 
Situational, or contingency, leadership 
describes the view that the effectiveness 
of leadership traits and behaviors are con
tingent on factors external to the leader. 
Here external factors such as the follow
ers, the group structure, and general orga
nizational characteristics, among other 
factors, come into play within the context 
of specific situations. Within the context 
of specific situations, however, traits and 
behaviors also play a role. 

Variations on prior themes have contin
ued to be developed and an emerging 
paradigm from the 1980s involved a new 
concept called transformational leader
ship (Bums, 1978; Downton, 1973). This 
concept involves leadership asking fol
lowers to transcend their own self-interest 
for the good of the organization. In this 
way, the follower is ultimately converted 
into a leader as well. Transformational 
leadership is observed when leaders 
broaden and elevate the interests of their 
followers, generating awareness and 
acceptance of the purposes and mission of 
the group (Seltzer and Bass, 1990). 
Transformational leaders inspire their fol
lowers, deal individually with their 
developmental needs, and encourage 
new ways to approach problem solving. 

Transformational leadership seemingly 
falls into the contingency approach to 
leadership as the most widely accepted 
form of leadership today. Kouzes and 
Posner (1995) found that transformational 
leaders may challenge the process, inspire 
a shared vision, enable others to act, 
model the way, and encourage the heart. 

LEADERSHIP PRACTICES 
INVENTORY 

The Leadership Practices Inventory 
(LPI) is a widely used leadership assess
ment tool developed from research 
authored by Kouzes and Posner (1995). 



The LPI resulted from their research pro
ject which began in 1983. It was chosen for 
this study of AVA members because it is 
from the best of current research about 
leadership. 

The most frequent use of the LPI has 
been within business and industry. Well 
known companies such as IBM, Motorola, 
and Levi Strauss have incorporated the 
instrument into their human resource 
development programs. The LPI has met 
the rigors associated with psychometric 
concerns. It is considered a valid and reli
able instrument. Its use with AVA mem:
bers, most of whom are volunteer admin
istrators working in not-for-profit and 
governmental organizations, is believed 
appropriate; its results represent a unique 
contribution to the field of volunteer 
administration. 

The LPI advances a leadership model 
that identifies specific behaviors and 
actions that individuals report when they 
are at "their personal best'' as leaders. 

As reflected in the LPI, these actions are 
categorized into five leadership practices, 
each of which is identified with related 
strategies or behaviors exhibited by the 
committed leader. These five practices, 
described briefly below, are: Challenging 
the Process, Inspiring a Shared Vision, 
Enabling Others to Act, Modeling the 
Way, and Encouraging the Heart (Kouzes 
and Posner, 1995). 

Each of these practices was developed 
following extensive qualitative and quan
titative research by Kouzes and Posner in 
which managers were asked to reflect on 
a "personal best leadership experience" 
described as "an experience in which that 
person led a group to achieve some extra
ordinary accomplishments" (Kouzes and 
Posner, 1995). 

The first practice, Challenging the 
Process, involves searching for opportuni
ties to change and grow, to innovate and 
improve. To Challenge the Process also 
means to take risks and experiment and 
learn from the mistakes that happen 
when such behavior is exhibited. 

The second practice, Inspiring a Shared 

Vision, means the leader gives inspired 
direction and purpose to the organization. 
5/he looks to the future with dreams 
about what is possible and offers a vision 
for others in the organization to follow. 

Enabling Others to Act is the third 
practice. Here leaders recognize they 
alone cannot reach goals and that partner
ships are necessary in order to accomplish 
extraordinary things. Fostering coopera
tive relationships and promoting collabo
ration are hallmarks of this leadership 
practice. The sharing of information and 
power to enable others to become leaders 
is seen as an important value requiring 
trust and the willingness to let others be 
visible and succeed in their work. 

Modeling the Way is the fourth practice 
advanced by Kouzes and Posner. Being a 
role model to others in the organization is 
about setting examples of behavior that 
are consistent with the leader's expressed 
values. Often this is described as "walk
ing the talk" and speaks to the consistency 
exhibited between what is said and what 
is practiced. In addition, Modeling the 
Way suggests an approach to problem
solving where manageable parts of a 
problem are identified and worked on so 
that small "wins" are possible to promote 
consistent progress toward goals and 
encourage organizational commitment by 
individuals. 

The final practice, Encouraging the 
Heart, implies an approach to recognition 
of accomplishments by all individuals 
who have contributed to the success of a 
project. The leader encourages everyone 
to be a winner by rewarding those who 
contribute to the common vision. Team 
accomplishments are celebrated regularly. 

AVA study participants were asked to 
respond to questions related to these five 
leadership practices. A total of six ques
tions related to each of the five leadership 
practices described above resulted in a 
total of 30 questions. Responses were 
defined to allow the participant an oppor
tunity to note how frequently participants 
exhibit the behavior through a Llkert-type 
scale including 1) rarely, 2) once in a while, 
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3) sometimes, 4) fairly often, and 5) very 
frequently. 

Standards provided by publishers of 
the LPI were used to evaluate data. Each 
respondent's rating was placed into a 
leadership practices grid and tabulated to 
determine a total rating score for each of 
the defined leadership behaviors. For any 
one question the highest response could 
be a 5 (very frequently exhibits the behav
ior). The score for each leadership practice 
represents a summation of responses for 
the six questions relating to each of the 
behaviors. Using these standards, a maxi
mum score of 30 could be obtained for 
each leadership practice. This would indi
cate that a respondent engages in the 
practice very frequently. Conversely, the 
minimum score possible for any practice 
could be 0, indicating that a respondent 
rarely demonstrates behavior which com
prises that practice. As with most assess
ment scales, it is recognized that individ
uals report a range of behavior frequen
cies that typically fall between maximum 
and minimum extremes. However, the 
higher the value of the score for each 
practice, the greater the use of a leader
ship behavior. 

AVA RESPONSES TO THE LEADERSHIP 
PRACTICES INVENTORY 

Table I compares overall mean scores of 
AVA respondents in each of the five lead-

ership practices with findings represented 
by other industry groups who have 
administered the LPL In Kouzes and 
Posner's (1995) appendix, Theory and 
Evidence Behind the Practice, compar
isons of mean scores were made across 
functional fields: customer service, manu
facturing/ development, information ser
vices, finance, and marketing. 

Their research reveals differences 
between finance professionals and the 
other professional categories for Inspiring 
a Shared Vision and Encouraging the 
Heart. Comparisons with the industry
group data indicate differences primarily 
were due to the lower scores noted by 
finance professionals explained, perhaps, 
by the type of work and nature of interac
tion in which these individuals engage 
versus other professional categories. 

It is interesting to note that mean scores 
for AVA respondents were found to be 
higher for each of the leadership practices 
factors when compared to the other func
tional fields as shown in Table I. Two of 
the leadership practices, Challenging the 
Process and Enabling Others to Act, 
appear to be similar to the LPI published 
results, yet do represent higher average 
scores. 

In two other practices, Inspiring a 
Shared Vision and Modeling the Way, 
AVA members' responses were substan
tially higher than the other functional 

TABLE I 
Comparison of Mean Scores between Leaders by Functional Field on the Leadership Practices Inventory 

Functional Fields 

Leadership A. 8. C. D. E. F. G. 
Practices AVA Business Customer Manufacturing/ Information 

Respondents [C+D+E+F+G] Service Development Services Finance Marketing 

Challenging the 
23.70 22.30 22.31 22.49 22.24 22.14 22.32 Process 

Inspiring a 
22.84 19.77 20.17 20.47 20.09 18.33 19.79 Shared Vision 

Enabling Others 
26.38 24.61 24.89 24.58 24.77 24.09 24.74 to Act 

Modeling the 
24.29 21.38 21.24 21.62 21.61 20.98 21.44 Way 

Encouraging the 
25.69 21.17 21.15 21.57 21.43 19.86 21.84 Heart 
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fields. This is not entirely surpnsmg 
because effective volunteer administra
tors are called upon to believe passionate
ly in their work and strive to work with 
and through volunteers to achieve organi
zational goals. An ability to persuasively 
guide others toward a common vision 
and support a future of achievable possi
bilities is necessary if volunteers are to be 
attracted and retained in a program. 
Similarly, the effective volunteer adminis
trator can be seen as a role model whose 
standards reflect the organization and 
who helps volunteers and staff find ways 
to succeed in their work. 

The final practice in which AVA respon
dents demonstrated a substantially high
er mean score is with the practice of 
Encouraging the Heart. As noted by 
Kouzes and Posner, "getting extraordi
nary things done in organizations is hard 
work ... leaders encourage others ... [they 
make] people feel like heroes by telling the 
rest of the organization about what in
dividual members ... have accomplished" 
(Kouzes and Posner, 1995). It is not sur
prising that effective volunteer adminis
trators demonstrate substantially higher 
mean scores than other functional fields 
as they strive to enable volunteers and 
staff to carry on by the encouragement 
they provide. They recognize how volun
teers and staff accomplishments add to 
the success of projects, and they celebrate 
team accomplishments regularly. 

In Table II, five selected AVA member 
variables (age, salary, number of years in 
the job, percent of time spent in volunteer 
administration, and program budget) are 
compared with the five leadership prac
tices. The correlations are moderate. 

For example, the AVA member charac
teristics of age, salary, and number of 
years in the job seem to have a positive 
relationship to four of the practices (Chal
lenging the Process, Inspiring a Shared 
Vision, Modeling the Way, and Encourag
ing the Heart). Results suggest that as vol
unteer administrators gain experience in 
their profession, they tend to exhibit sev
eral of the leadership behaviors that have 
been identified by Kouzes and Posner as 
practices of effective leaders. 

Conversely, the percent of time spent in 
volunteer administration and size of the 
volunteer program budget was negative
ly related to three of the practices 
(Challenging the Process, Inspiring a 
Shared Vision, and Encouraging the 
Heart). Results suggest that as respon
dents spend less time in volunteer admin
istration and deal with smaller program 
budgets, they are less likely to exhibit 
these three leadership practices. 

SUMMARY 
Based on this study, AVA members 

were shown to report higher mean scores 
for each of the five leadership practices 
identified through the LPL The fact that a 

TABLE II 
Correlations among Selected AVA Member Characteristics and the LPI Factors 

Leadershio Practices 

AVA Member Challenging Inspiring a Enabling 
Characteristics the Process Shared Vision Others to Act 

Age .076 .069 .059 

Salary .170** .119** .059 

Number of Years in . 045 .011 .028 
the Job 

Percent of Time Spent in -.131** -.109* -.077 
Volunteer Administration 

Program Budget -.094 .064 -.003 

**Indicates statistical significance at <.01 level, or 99 times out of 100. 
*Indicates statistical significance at <,05 level, or 95 times out of 100. 

Modeling the Encouraging 
Way the Heart 

.124** .186** 

.123** -.058 

.121 •• .058 

-.010 -.002 

.015 -.102 

26 TI-IE JOURNAL OF VOLUNfEERADMINISTRATION 
Fall 1997 



higher value was noted for each practice 
suggests that these volunteer administra
tors, in general, demonstrate a greater use 
of effective leadership behaviors than 
managers representing other functional 
fields. 

Differences observed through the com
parison with the other functional job 
fields to AVA respondents, particularly 
with Inspiring a Shared Vision, Modeling 
the Way, and Encouraging the Heart, 
seem to relate to the career motivation of 
helping others. It is supposed that volun
teer administrators choose their careers, 
in part, because of a strong motivation to 
help others, and it would seem reasonable 
that as a result they would excel in these 
practices. Effective volunteer administra
tors may, therefore, be those individuals 
who can integrate personal vision with 
organizational values that encourage vol
unteers and staff to engage in activities 
that help organizations reach goals. 

As behaviors that distinguish effective 
volunteer administrators are further 
understood, it is anticipated that profes
sional practice can be advanced. Future 
research may involve investigating the 
impact of gender, ethnic or cultural back
ground, and the further clarification of 
the comparisons across functional fields 
with the various leadership practices. 

AUTHOR'S NOTE 
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